CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
TUESDAY 

  JUNE 9, 2015

CONVENE: 7:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

ROLL CALL
INVOCATION

Public Hearing for the Adoption of the 2015-2016 Budget


A) Public comments/testimony


B) Discussion and adoption of the 2015-2016 Budget


C) Approval of Resolutions:

· #R-1506-3  Transferring Appropriations between funds 2014-2015 year

· #R-1506-4  Adopting the Budget for the fiscal year 2015-2016, Making Appropriations, Levying Taxes and Declaring the City's Election to Receive State Revenues

Public Comments
Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for  the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of May 12, 2015 meeting.
· June accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - May
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Third and Final Reading Ordinance #109 Series 2015 An Ordinance Providing for the Use of Undeveloped Street Rights of Way Within the City Limits of Haines

· Water & Sewer Rate Increase

· Recorder Salary Review

Old Business
· Community Income Survey
· Water Compliance Project

New Business
Council/Committee Reports
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director,Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved by
Council____________________Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
JUNE 9, 2015
 CONVENED: 7:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Brown opened the June 9, 2015 regular Council meeting at 7:00 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance. Roll call was then taken. Council members present were Dawn O'Grady, Connie Pound Lewis, Don Adcock and Katie Jones-Bedolla. John Shurtleff and Lisa Whited were absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Josh Proebstel.
Citizens present: Jerry Schaefer, Carol Hoover, Katie Sizer, Harv Down, Katherine Down and Mary Schoenfeld. John Garlitz from JUB Engineers was also present. 
Councilor Pound-Lewis led the Council in a prayer.

Agenda Item No. 1 - Public Comments
Harv Down commented that he wanted to compliment the Mayor and Council on what they have done with the dog ordinance that the City adopted recently. Harv questioned if it would be possible to include cats in the ordinance. 
Mayor Brown commented that it would have to be accomplished with another ordinance. The City could look into how other communities address the cat issue.
Agenda Item No. 2 - Mayor's Report

Budget Hearing Reschedule
Mayor Brown addressed the Council and explained that the Budget Hearing had to be rescheduled for June 16, 2015 at 7:00 pm due to a publication error.

Vector Control
Mayor Brown stated that he had spoken to Matt Hutchinson from Vector Control concerning the mosquito issue. Vector control has been fogging for mosquitoes and will fog heavily before the 4th of July. The fog will only kill the live mosquito and has no residual effect to kill new hatches.


Right of Way Maintenance 
The Council was presented with a list of problem areas on City right of ways that have abandon vehicles and other items. The areas need to be mowed to prevent a fire hazard and the right of ways need to be kept clear because of the upcoming water project. Mayor Brown asked the Council if they were in agreement to contact the property owners to request removal of items off the City right of way. Attorney Dan Van Thiel was contacted and he informed Mayor Brown that when residents store personal items on the right of ways it is considered a trespass on City property. 
Council was in agreement to contact the residents that are storing items on the City right of way and request the items be removed.

Cross Walk
ODOT replaced the existing crosswalk at the Front and Third Street intersection with a crosswalk that meets the new legal requirements for crosswalks.


Amend Agenda
Mayor Brown explained that the agenda needed to be amended to include the Nichols & Mitchell CPA Engagement letter for the purpose of conducting the annual audit.

Councilor O'Grady made a motion to amend the agenda to include the Nichols & Mitchell Engagement letter. Councilor Jones-Bedolla seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.


Haines Hero's 
City Recorder Valerie Russell read a statement by Record Courier Editor Gina Perkins concerning Adam Kerns's children. Kiley age 5, Wesley age 8 and Kaleb Kerns age 9 who were honored by Sheriff Ash for their heroic actions which resulted in saving the life of their little brother Thomas Kerns 15 months who had fallen into the family pond. Sheriff Ash declared them hero's. 
Agenda Item No. 3 - Consent Agenda

Councilor Pound-Lewis made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 4 - City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

Community Income Survey
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that on May 16th the City conducted the Community Income Survey. Fifteen individuals volunteered to go door to door to conduct the survey. Valerie thanked Sandy Wood, Viola Perkins, Steve Proebstel, Carol Proebstel,  Katie Jones-Bedolla, Eva Jones Bedolla, Gracie Cross, Dawn O'Grady, Tanner O'Grady, Diana Lash, Doug Schneider, Marjorie Peck, Mary Jones, Katherine Down, Harv Down and Josh Proebstel. 
The volunteers visited all of the 170 households in the community and were able to get 110 survey's completed in one day. The households where no one was available were visited two or three times in that day and through out the week. All but nine households completed the survey and there were four refusals. The community was well informed that the survey was going to take place and most people were very cooperative. 

The percentages are calculated according to HUD and IFA rules which are very conservative. Technically 64% of the City's households were low to moderate income level, but because there were 9 households that were not surveyed and 4 refusals, those were counted as non-low to moderate income level which brought the percentage down to  56.4%. The 56.4% LMI level makes the City eligible for the CDBG grants, but the City really has a 64% LMI level. There were 158 families surveyed which represented 352 people. The survey found that 226 residents are considered low to moderate income level. The response level was impressive with 92% of the population. The report has to be approved by the IFA before it is final.
Mayor Brown stated that he was very impressed with the cooperation from the community. 
Public Works

Updates
Public Works Josh Proebstel stated that OTEC assisted the City by taking out the large rotten willow trees by the bandstand that were too large for the City's equipment to handle. 

A resident that has access to street grinding has requested to place them on the street by his house.

There will be a DEQ inspection of the Landfill August 19, 2015. 

The sewer farm is doing well and the irrigation system is working good. The crop is getting plenty of water. The control panel still needs to be worked on and hopefully Adam Kerns will have time soon.
Josh's certification tests are scheduled for July 23rd and August 6th in Meridian Idaho.

Josh should have enough hours within six to eight months to test for his water certification.

The City's certified water operator Jason Green from the OAWU meet with Josh recently and discussed the City's water system.

Tractor Lease/Purchase

The City did lease to own the John Deere tractor from Tri-County Equipment. The mower and sprayer were purchased from Robbins Equipment. It has been delivered and is been put to use and is working great. 

Water Storage Reservoir 
Josh provided the Council with a drawing of the existing water tower and the proposed options for a new storage reservoir. Josh and John Garlitz from JUB explained the storage reservoir options. The first option is a stand pipe storage reservoir that would stand 8 to 12 feet higher than the existing water tower. The stand pipe would be 126 feet high and the existing tower is 108 feet, so the existing water tower would not be able to be kept online. This option would supply 1,500 gallon per minute. Another option is a stand pipe storage reservoir that is 151 feet high which would require a substantial foundation that is placed 20 feet below ground level. This option would increase the PSI by 10 lbs, and the existing water tower could be kept online. This option would supply 2,000 gallons per minute. The cost would be $200,000 to $400,000 more than the first option. The extra storage and higher PSI will satisfy the fire suppression needs. If the less expensive option is used more distribution lines could be replaced, but the system would be dedicated to the same amount of PSI as there is now. The storage reservoir has an estimated 75 year life span, so if the less expensive option is taken the City is tied into that for that period of time. If the more expensive option is taken the distribution system can be upgraded during the life span of the reservoir. 
Council consensus was to choose the 151 foot storage reservoir option.

Agenda Item No. 5 - Administrative Matters

Third and Final Reading Ordinance #109 Series 2015 An Ordinance 
Providing for the Use of Undeveloped Street Rights of  Way within the City 
Limits of Haines
Mayor Brown read Ordinance #109 Series 2015 An Ordinance Providing for the Use of Undeveloped Street Rights of Way within the City Limits of Haines by title only to the Council. 
Citizen Mary Schoenfeld stated that she thought the ordinance was arbitrary and not very specific. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that each individual agreement will be specific to that particular use.

Discussion followed to clarify the purpose of the ordinance.
Councilor Pound-Lewis stated that in her opinion the ordinance was going to cause problems with everyone wanting to use the right of way for their own use. The City already has residents using fenced off right of ways and residents could complain and question why they can't fence off the right of way for their own use. She stated that she thought it was going to create a lot of challenges and a lot of work. 
Councilor O'Grady made a motion to approve Ordinance #109 Series 2015 An Ordinance Providing for the Use of Undeveloped Street Rights of Way within the City Limits of Haines. Councilor Jones-Bedolla seconded the motion. Councilor's O'Grady, Jones-Bedolla and Adcock voted yes. Councilor Pound-Lewis voted no. The motion passed with majority consent.


Water & Sewer Rate Increase
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that at the budget meeting she had addressed the need to increase the water and sewer rates. The USDA, which holds two separate loans with City, is continually insisting the City increase the sewer rates because the sewer fund is no longer sustainable. The water rate increase is necessary for the Water Compliance Project. The project will require an application for a Community Development Block Grant which requires the rates are at a certain level at the completion of the project. Rather than increasing the rates to the required level at the end of the project it is suggested to raise the rates in small implements. Valerie proposed increasing the sewer rate $1.00 and the water rate $3.00.
Councilor Adcock made a motion to increase the sewer rate $1.00 and the water rate $3.00. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.

Recorder Salary Review
Mayor Brown explained that it was time for City Recorder Valerie Russell salary review. He suggested at least giving her the same increase as the City gave Josh at his review of $2.00 per hour. 
Discussion followed.

Councilor Pound-Lewis stated that she was concerned, not that Valerie and Josh are not worth the money, but she was concerned about what it is going to cost the citizens to sustain high salaries. Not to debate how good and effective they are, but this is a small town.
Councilor Jones-Bedolla stated that the proposal was not a large salary.

Mayor Brown commented that he was going to show the Council many places where money is being wasted. He plans to try to stop some of that waste and to show the Council how to bring in more money every month. Mayor Brown stated that it wasn't like the City was throwing money out the window, this is just what it takes to live in these times. Since he has been involved with the City he has not been satisfied with the turn over of employees, he stated that when you get a good employee the City needs to make a effect to keep them.
Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to increase City Recorder Valerie Russell $2.00 per hour. Councilor O'Grady seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 6 Old Business


Water Compliance Project
JUB Engineer John Garlitz commented that the original plan was to have the Design Phase of the project completed by December 31, 2015, but now they are accelerating and trying to have it completed by September 30, 2015. The reason is to meet the third quarter CDBG grant application deadline.  Because it is projected that the third quarter applicants will use all of the available CDBG grant money for 2015.

Agenda Item No. 7 New Business
Mayor Brown explained that the Elkhorn Grange does not pay for water and sewer services. In the past they were considered a non-profit organization but now the Grange is being used as a school which is not a non-profit. The Council needs to figure out what to charge for the services.

City Recorder Valerie Russell also commented that the Haines Elementary School is only being charged $46.50 per month to water the school grounds which needs to be evaluated as well.

John Garlitz stated that a rate study was one of the items that is left to be completed in the Design Phase of the project. When the water project is completed the water will be billed by usage, the rate study will be used to calculate a base rate. And the rate study will also help to determine what to charge the Grange.
Council agreed to contact the Grange and discussed the issue. 
 Agenda Item No. 8 Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 8:57 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder
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